TOWN OF PORT REXTON 

Minutes 

Regular Meeting 

Thursday September 22, 2022
6:30 P.M. 
This meeting was held at the Town Hall Multipurpose Room

Present at the meeting were:

Mayor Dean Bailey                         Deputy Mayor Wanda Rex

Councillor Eldon Bannister            Councillor Janice Hayward

Councillor Chris Kelly                     Councillor Judy Lander                 Councillor Roland Taylor        

Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long    Assistant Clerk Tina Toope  

Members of Council and Staff first watched a virtual presentation, by Zach Burrows of SamTech, concerning the next steps towards the conservation plan for some wetland areas within our boundaries. 
Areas suggested; Devil’s Cove, Skerwink Trail and Salmon Cove River. 

Zach explained why these areas were chosen. He had visited our area earlier this summer and spent hours roaming around our community, particularly in the wee hours of the morning, checking out the wetland areas and the wildlife, in particular looking at the many species of birds around those areas. As each area was discussed Council members were given an opportunity to ask questions. The next step is to apply the chosen areas to the proposal and agreement between the town and the province which will then be presented once again to Council for discussion, any changes if required, and if acceptable, given approval. Mayor Bailey thanked Zack for the presentation and Zach thanked Council once again for their time and their interest in the conservation of our wetlands. The session ended at 7:00 pm 

Mayor Bailey then called the regular meeting at to order.
MOTION #38- 2022– Taylor/Rex; resolved the Agenda for this meeting shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
Mayor Bailey called for a motion to adopt the minutes of the last meeting and Councillor Lander intervened to ask that a motion made at the last meeting of Council be revisited because she feels Council didn’t have enough information to “Approve in Principle”, the development of another residence on a property located on World Pond Road and according to the development regulations regarding the number of buildings allowed on a residential property a double lot is required in order to accommodate two houses. Councillor Lander was informed that the property in question was purchased as a double building lot which would allow for the development, however, an “approval in principle” is a conditional approval given on the basis that all requirements of any other related government departments or agencies are met. This includes on the condition that upon inspection by Service NL it is confirmed that there is ample space for approval of a septic system. This approval would only be confirmed if the required double lot space is available for two systems and this will come from Service NL back to council for final approval and the issuing of a permit. The motion for adoption of the minutes was again requested.    
MOTION #39 – 2022 Kelly/Taylor; resolved the minutes of the meeting held on July 5, 2022 shall be adopted as presented.
All in favor, Motion carried. 
REPORTS

Recreation Park Project

-Mayor Bailey reported the work on the rink building is moving along slowly at this point because the high costs of materials have gradually depleted the funding for the project and the interior of the building is being completed mainly by volunteers.  

Waste Site

- The site is continuing to operate as usual. There has been one incidence of the same vandalism with people trying to access the site after hours. There has been a recent clean off of the site. 

Heritage Society

 -Councillor Lander reported that there have been no meetings    and nothing to report over the summer. The Clerk reported there have been a few visitors at the hall to look at the displays. The town has shared time with the summer program workers in order to have the hall open for visitors.
Recreation Commission 

· Councillor Hayward gave a summary of Recreation group’s on-going activities planned since their last meeting. They have started another Biggest Loser program, an outdoor walking group to begin soon, sponsoring a ladies dart league and a mixed dart league beginning in October. There will be a pumpkin carving event for children held in partnership with the Port Rexton Brewing Company before Halloween and recreation members will be helping with the “Ales To Trails” event also being held in October. There will be another “Grand In The Hand” ticket raffle held this fall with the draw at the Tree Lighting Ceremony in December. The Recreation is also looking forward to the bonfire on the beach on Bonfire Night, hopefully along with a music night.
The rates for rental of the recreation room have been discussed and the rental fees raised $50.00 per rental.
Councillor Hayward informed Council that she was contacted by a representative from Sport for Life with an offer to participate in the Physical Literacy for Communities (PL4C) Initiative. In communities participating in the PL4C project, a working group of cross-sectoral partners is brought together to collaborate on the best ways to develop physical literacy and increase physical activity. Port Rexton has been selected as one of the communities to partner and participate in this initiative.  The benefits are better physical health in our community as well as financial opportunities to provide facilities to increase physical activity in our community. This is exciting news once again for our community. Councillor Hayward will give regular up-dates on the progress of this program.

Hike Discovery

-  Deputy Mayor Rex reported there have not been any meetings         lately. 
Fire Department 

- The department continues to run as usual. There still has been  no one come forward to replace Shirley Clark as liaison between Council and the fire department and time is running out. Mayor Bailey asked for any volunteers for this but no one seems willing or has the time to commit.  A good and constant contact is needed to keep up the good relationship between our community groups and Mayor Bailey said if no one else will come forward he will find the time to attend their meetings. The appointment by Council, of a new Fire Chief will must take place by December so Council asked the Clerk to contact Shirley and ask her to inform the firemen that Council is inviting anyone interested in being considered for Fire Chief to submit their interest in writing to town office before the October regular Council meeting.  

CORRRESPONDENCE
· An application was received from a resident on World Pond Road for permission to set up prospector or army tents on her property with a plan to rent them for wilderness camping. This could run year round and particularly in winter for people interested in outdoor activities, such as snowshoeing, skiing, hunting, etc. or just enjoy a stay at a farm living off the grid. 
The request was discussed at length and this use is permitted under the zoning and development regulations so a motion was made with conditions. There must be an approved toilet facility for these sites and ample off-road parking space must be available. The Clerk will contact the applicant to enquire as to the details of the fore-going concerns and will contact Council members with the information needed to confirm this motion.                                                   MOTION #40- 2022 – Hayward/Bannister; resolved the   “Approval in Principle” will be granted for the above proposed camping lots construction if all required conditions are met and upon approval of all other relevant departments or agencies. All in favour, Motion carried.

· A request was received from a seasonal resident on Long Lane   to construct a small one-bedroom cottage on the adjacent piece of property next to where his house is located. Included with the request were surveys and land descriptions which confirm there is adequate space to build this structure.
· MOTION #41- 2022 –Rex/Bannister; resolved the Approval in Principle will be granted for the construction of this cottage, pending the approval of all other relevant departments and/or agencies. All in favour, Motion carried.

-
Copies of the Code of Conduct Templates for Councillors and Municipal Officials have been received from the Department of Municipal and Provincial Affairs. Copies had been distributed to council members were briefly discussed. These documents will 
    be taken home and examined in detail and at the next regular council meeting a decision will be made to use these templates as suggested or make changes.     
-
A request for a donation was received from the Kids Eat Smart Program. It was decided to donate to our own Bishop White School breakfast program.  
MOTION #42- 2022 –Taylor/Bannister; resolved that the sum of one hundred dollars will be donated to the breakfast program at Bishop White School. All in favour, Motion carried.

· Copies of the Fall Training Schedules have been received from the Department of Municipal Affairs. Councillors have done some of this mandatory training and will continue by doing the session Access to Information Protection and Privacy Module which will be provided virtually November 6th from 6:30-8:30 pm. This will be done as a group here at the recreation hall.

There is also a10 Module Training (one Module per week) being offered virtually by Municipalities Newfoundland and Labrador this fall called Municipal Leadership Essentials. This is an in-depth course will follow the Municipal Councillors Handbook which was distributed to Council members upon their election to council. Councillor Lander has expressed interest in doing this virtual training. This training is eligible under the matched training program so a portion of the cost may be recouped as these funds are available. The Cost of the training is $1750.00 and Council members were in favour so a motion was in order to confirm the payment.
MOTION #43- 2022 –Kelly/Hayward; resolved that Councillor Lander will do this training and the registration fees will be paid by Council upon receipt of the invoice for same. All in favour, Motion carried.

FINANCES
Invoices on hand for payment approval: 
Ervin Locke & Son’s Limited --  S1,311.00

MOTION #44 - 2022 – Rex/Bannister; resolved the approval for payment of all regular monthly bills, and confirms payment of related invoices as submitted that have been paid to date. All in favour, Motion carried.

The Clerk recommended a few tax accounts for Council to have declared un-collectable and have removed from the tax roll. These include two businesses that were billed for 2021/2022 but never opened for business and are still closed, and Poll Taxes that were charged to people who were exempt, paying elsewhere, or no longer working in this community. It is recommended to have these removed because un-collectables still show up as accounts receivable in the town financial statements. 
MOTION #45 - 2022 – Taylor/Bannister; resolved the list of tax accounts as presented be deemed un-collectable and, as such, shall be removed from the taxes receivable records. All in favour, Motion carried.

GENERAL BUSINESS 

Clean-ups
-
The Clerk suggest having another Fall Clean-up to assist those who may have bulky or heavier items to dispose of and have no means of getting them to the waste site. It was agreed to go ahead with the clean-up so the Clerk will talk to the garbage collector about a suitable week to have the cleanup. 
Councillor Taylor brought up the topic of the house at 1 Church Road still hasn’t been removed and seemingly no progress made to begin the removal. Councillor Hayward said there has been some progress made and is still on-going. Mayor Bailey asked if there could be some kind of timeline or deadline date for the clean-up to be completed so a date of December 31, 2022 was agreed upon and a letter of confirmation of this date will be sent to council. 
Well Connections 

Councillor Taylor informed Council that he has been told that the house under construction on Rocky Hill Road is now changed from a single family dwelling to possibly a rental. Permission has been granted by Council for this house to be connected to the community well in that area. Council has been advised by our regular plumbers that this well cannot hold a business, the capacity is just not there for such a connection. The Clerk was asked to contact the owner of this building to confirm its use as a single family home or rental. This will determine if the approval to connect to the well will have to be re-visited.

Council also received a request from a homeowner on Mintbrook Hill to have permission to connect to the community well located on that road. The Clerk has checked with the plumbers and has been told there is enough capacity there to hold another household and should have no issues with water supply. 

MOTION #46- 2022 –Lander/Taylor; resolved that another connection will be permitted to the community well in Mintbrook Road with the usual condition that should there be any issues with water supply in the future the standing rule is that the last connection to the well will have to be removed.  All in favour, Motion carried.

Community Issues

There was mention of some road work which still hasn’t started for instance, near the brook at the end of the pavement on World Pond Road, where flooding has occurred before. The Clerk said Ervin Locke & Son’s are supposed to be starting some roadwork within the next week. 
No further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:35 pm, on a Motion 2022(47) Councillor Bannister, 2nd by Councillor Rex. 
____________________                     ____________________

Mayor Dean Bailey                                  Clerk/Manager Lois Long
